GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 15 March 2017 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mr I. Davison 

Mr E. Convery

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Mr A. Jones

Mr D. Lace

Apologise

Mrs C. Moughtin 

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners)

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	17/099
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the March Commissioners’ meeting. The Chairman proposed Item 6 of the agenda should be considered as the first item at the meeting. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 6 BALLAKARRAN MOBILE BUTCHER STREET TRADING LICENCE 
	17/100
	The Town Clerk read out a communication dated 14 March 2018 received by the Commissioners from the Ballakarran Mobile Farm Shop operators and a letter dated 15 March 2018 received by the Commissioners from a business owner in Peel. 

The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners’ policy was not to approve street trading licences when permanent business were providing the same service in the town. He advised street trading licences were granted when additional visitors would be attracted to Peel to service the increased demand. The Town Clerk advised street trading licences had recently been refused for a mobile café, a lolly ice stall and chip shop. The Town Clerk reported Peel had a butcher’s shop Douglas Street until 2016 and the supermarkets in Peel serve meat products including a butcher’s counter. He reported the opening of a new butcher’s shop was known by all parties prior to the issuing of the first street trading licence in October 2017 and this was why monthly licences had been granted until the new shop had opened.  The Town Clerk stated this was a licence for an individual trader and did not form part of a larger street market.

Ms Hannan asked why the street trading licence had not been renewed. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ records showed no written communications had been received at the Town Hall to renew the licence. Mr Convery asked if the Commissioners had written to the street trader to tell them their licence was due to expire. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners did not write to traders on the expiration of their street trading licence. Mr Jones stated the expiry date is stated on the licence and is known by the trader. He stated the Commissioners’ policy ensured a level playing field between permanent shop owners who pay for their premises including rates and mobile traders who pay a low fee for a licence. He stated the circumstance was known by all parties and he did not support the renewal of the licence. Mr Heath recommended the policy and costs of the £10 street trading licence should be reviewed to create a fairer system for all. Ms Hannan stated the applicant had asked the Commissioners to consider other out of town centre locations in the housing estates in Peel. The Chairman seconded Mr Jones’s proposal to refuse the licence and stated the Commissioners role was to ensure the long term economic viability of their town centre and to reduce the number of empty retail premises. The Board unanimously agreed to refuse this street trading licence application. 

The Chairman asked the Board to consider Item 1 of the agenda.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	17/101
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes. The Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 22 February 2018. Mr Jones proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Heath. 

Item 2 Matter Arising

Item 17/92 Freedom of Information Request to the Attorney General’s Chamber

The Board noted the Commissioners freedom of information request was submitted.

Item 17/88 Peel Hill and Patrick Coast ASSI 
The Town Clerk reported this matter was a deferred item at the last Board meeting and an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting had not taken place to date to consider this matter. Mr Heath proposed this meeting should take place on 16 March 2018 at 4.30pm. The Chairman agreed the date for this meeting and the Chairman extended an invitation to Ms Hannan to attend this meeting. The Board unanimously agreed the outcome of this meeting could be reported to the Department of the Environment Food and Agriculture.

Item 17/97 Consultation on General Data Protection Regulations 
The Town Clerk reported this was a deferred item at the last board meeting. Mr Convery stated the Isle of Man Government was committed to bringing forward this legislation and he proposed a consultation response was not required. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 17/97 Leachate Pollution

The Town Clerk reported his report had been considered by the Commissioners’ advocate and the report would be made available to the public early in April 2018.

Item 17/83 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported a consultation response had been sent to the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture for the Stoney Mountain waste transfer station and the Cathedral Lychgate planning application. He advised the drainage issues were being investigated and the advised the Commissioners’ bye laws will be ready for the April Board meeting. The Town Clerk reported tenders had been received to undertake the bowling green shelter roof replacement works.  This work should be completed prior to end of the current financial year. He reported the employment of an apprentice and a review of the purchase of a diesel van for staff use was undertaken by the Works Lead Member Committee. This committee had decided to purchase a diesel because an electric vehicle was too expensive and a hybrid/petrol option was not available through the cost effective Government vehicle procurement scheme. The Town Clerk reported the clock manufacture would assess the mechanisms ability to support 4 faces when they next visited the Island and once a date was set for the visit to St Peter’s Church he would make the necessary arrangements to permit a supervised visit.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS

	17/102
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Jones reported the Lead Member for Property and Asset Management had met on 9 February 2018 and he provided the following update:

The lead members agreed not to opposed planning applications 18/00069/B Change of property type at 20 Ballacross Road (plot 128), Slieau Whallian View, Peel 
The lead members considered application 17/00248/B Erection of sun room extension above garage at Marina Cottage 17-18 Shore Road, Peel (Amended Drawing). The lead members noted the amended drawings only showed the existing layout of the property and the Commissioners had previously opposed the development proposals contained within the original application.
The lead members agreed no further action was required for planning decisions 17/00898/B Approval for alteration and erection of rear extension at 14 Peveril Avenue, Peel; 17/001179/B Approval for erection of dwelling at 2 Ballacross Road (Plot 130), Land at Ballawattleworth, Poortown Road, Peel; 17/01314/B Approval for erection of a single storey kitchen extension at Ballalace, Tynwald Road, Peel; 17/01249/D Approval for installation of non-illuminated signage at Workshop and Yard and Premises, Mill Road, Peel; and 17/01201/B Approval for installation of three masonry buttresses to the side elevation of the external wall and removal of a section of stone wall and gate to provide access at Peel Methodist Church, Atholl Street, Peel.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had sought to contact the owners of 12 Market Street to get the aesthetic work completed to the frontage of the building. To date the owner of the building had not returned his calls or emails.
The lead members noted there were no applications for street trading licences or street collection licences for consideration at the meeting.
The lead member noted the official opening of Beary Close, Slieau Whallian View had successfully taken place on 18 January 2018. The properties were now all occupied.
The lead member noted a structural engineer was appointed for the industrial units at Mill Road. He advised the engineer had prepared structural engineering calculations for the building and trial holes were being organised for the foundation design and locating the underground services.
The lead members noted the work to install the intercom at the Market Street flat rear yard had not taken place to date and would be completed as soon as possible.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had met with representatives from the Peel and Western District Housing Committee and they had set out a minor road widening scheme to improve traffic movement around the central island whilst retaining as much grass as possible. 
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had investigated an application for enforcement action at Heathfield House in Patrick Street and he had responded with his findings to the applicant’s advocate on 5 February 2018. He advised the application had not complied with the requirements of the Trees and High Hedges Act 2005 and no further action was required by the Commissioners at this time.
The lead members asked for an update on the trees adjacent to Lyndale Avenue including those which belong to the Department of Infrastructure and the Cathedral and requested tree lopping works in Boilley Spittal.
The lead members noted the contents of the 3rd Quarter Performance Management Report. The Housing Officer reported arrears of £15,722.17 which was lower than the last quarter. There are 90 accounts in arrears which is one more than the previous quarter. The Housing Officer reported minor voids were being completed with 5 weeks and major voids were being completed in 7 weeks. There were 4 voids in the quarter and 205 maintenance repairs.
Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted no planning applications were referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Ballakarran Mobile Butcher Street Trading Licence
This item was discussed earlier in the agenda.

	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS 


	17/103
	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported the lead members had met this month and a meeting was scheduled for 16 March 2018.

Item 8 2018 Isle of Man Easter Festival of Running 30 March to 1 April 2018
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 30 January 2018 from Manx Harriers. Mr Heath proposed the Commissioners should support the 2018 Isle of Man Easter Festival of Running to be held in Peel between 30 March and 1 April. The Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 9 Peel Bra Dash 29 April 2018
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 1 March 2018 from Isle of Man Breast Cancer. Mr Heath proposed the Commissioners should support the Peel Bra Dash around Peel harbour on 29 April 2018. The Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 10 Manx National Rally 11-12 May 2018
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 3 March 2018 from Manx Auto Sport. The Chairman reported the rally did not enter Peel and the contents of the communication should be noted. Mr Heath seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE 
GENERAL ITEMS
	17/104
17/105
	Item 11 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update  

Ms Hannan reported the lead members had met on 13 February 2018 and the following matter were discussed:

The lead member noted the content of the Finance Officer’s December 2017 accounts report. The Finance Officer reported general revenue accounts for nine months into the current year reports a profit of £66,580. The Town Clerk reported this increase in surplus from last month was caused by reversing a journal in the accounts. He advised the surplus includes £30,000 for the playpark which will be carried forward into the 2018/19 financial year and the remainder is budgeted to fund a number of approved projects which are still to be undertaken or paid for. The spending and income profile when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The Finance Officer’s report highlighted the largest areas of expenditure in December were repairs to street lights (£3,000), running cost for street lights (£4,795), Christmas lighting (£3,086), accountant fees (£2,751) and loans (£3,006). The Finance Officer reported the Campsite expenditure was £7,734 over budget and the boundary wall was £653 over budget. The Town Clerk advised the campsite income for 2017 was calculated at £111,798 which provided a surplus £11,798 to offset the additional campsite expenditure and the Board had previously agreed to fund works on the headlands from the £9,000 surplus in the shelter budget. The lead member asked if the dust extractor will cost £11,475. The Finance Officer stated she was not aware of this item of expenditure. The Town Clerk reported this expenditure was part of the health and safety work required at the depot which were approved by the Board and progress updates were included in the Work Lead Member Committee minutes. He reported at the Works Lead Member Committee meeting on 31 January 2018 the Technical Officer had reported the procurement of the dust extractor for the Yard had cost more than expected and only one £10,500 quote had been supplied prior to installation. The Works Committee lead members received confirmation the single quote provided best value from an Island based company. The Works Lead Member Committee had agreed to accept the revised costs of £10,500 for the provision of the industrial dust extractor.  
The lead members noted the staff salary expenditure was on budget and rate income was in surplus. The Town Clerk reported refuse expenditure, public functions; vehicles; works costs and the Town Hall costs including audit fees were greater than expected for three quarters through the year. He reported these items were still within overall budget but would require monitoring. Part of the unused £25,000 waymarking budget could be need to balance these budget although an uneven spending profile for events and finance costs during the financial year may result in them conforming to their budget by the year end.
The lead members agreed the additional funding agreed by the Board during the financial year needed to be set against the works in next month’s budget report.
The lead member noted the Finance Officer’s report showed an increase in the housing revenue budget of £88,867 and the maintenance budget was showing a surplus of £11,670. The Finance Officer report showed during the third quarter interest repayment of £123,009 and capital repayments of £248,711 had been made. There had been 9 void properties during the third quarter.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had written to the Department in January 2018 to access the housing reserve to pay for the works on the increased voids when the new 23 properties became available later this month and to install the security measures to prevent antisocial behaviour in the Market Street flats.
The lead members noted the new Christmas lighting approved by the Commissioners in September had been paid for from the Street lighting budget and was included within the Finance Officer’s report. In addition, the Manx Utility Authority had started replaced lighting columns and some of this expenditure was in the Finance Officer’s report. Further expenditure would be incurred undertaking a lighting scheme on the Poortown Road which was subject to a reimbursement of cost agreement with a developer’s planning application. The Town Clerk reported the full cost of the dust extraction equipment and the second vehicle would use more than the £25,000 budget.  The works for promenade flags and bins would be completed before the end of the financial year. The Town Clerk advised the Board had agreed at their December meeting to carry forward the £30,000 into the next financial year’s reserves for the new playpark. He stated the £25,000 for waymarking was being used to balance certain budgets including the emergency walling works on the Headlands Field as described earlier in the meeting.
The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 19 January 2018 concerning the rating appeal for Thie Corneil, Tynwald Road, Peel
The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 19 January 2018 concerning the rating appeal for Hillsborough and 6 Tynwald Close.
The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 19 January 2018 concerning the rating appeal for 2, 3, 4, 5A, 8 and 10 Rheast Bridson.
The lead members had met the internal auditor on 18 January 2018 to discuss a review of the house rent pointing; the Commissioners’ continuity plan; the campsite booking system; donations and fees for the Library; the older Commissioners contracts with third parties   (refuse collection; Peel and Western District Housing Committee and toilet cleaning); and other items agreed for referral to internal audit within the 2017 Board minutes. The field work had commenced on 6 February and a further meeting was scheduled for 26 February.

The lead members noted no progress had been made on this long standing issue and he asked the Finance Officer to develop these draft policy proposals as soon as possible.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had submitted the Commissioners’ response to the 2018 Accounts and Audit Regulations consultation and his main concern related to the implementation of new regulations which must be complied with for this year’s financial accounts. The Commissioners’ Responsible Finance Officer advised she had submitted a consultation on behalf of the Peel and Western District Housing Committee and registered similar concerns. 
The lead member noted the content of the Peel and Western District Housing Committee  reimbursement of costs committee paper. The lead member asked the Finance Officer if there was any second check done on this recharge account. The Responsible Finance Officer reported the Lead Member Committee had removed the secondary check. The lead members requested confirmation of this resolution. The lead member asked how the Commissioners were reimbursed for the Peel and Western District Housing Committee (PWDHC) Clerk’s occupation and use of the Town Hall. The Finance Officer stated the PWDHC Clerk could now occupy the new Westlands complex to undertake this work. The Town Clerk stated this did not resolve how this service was paid for to date or that this matter was subject to an agreement between Peel Town Commissioners and the Peel and Western District Housing Committee. The lead member was content for this matter to be assessed by the Commissioners internal auditor.
Item 12 Works Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Lace reported the lead members had met on 8 March 2018 and the following matter were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officer’s February report and asked the Technical Officer how many subcontractors the Commissioners were currently employing. The Technical Officer advised the Commissioners were employing five subcontractors at this time to assist with the additional housing voids and the rate borne works. 
The lead members noted the Technical Officer had requested a quote from the Manx Utility Authority for the street lighting scheme planned for Poortown Road between the Clothworkers School and the Highwayman Public House on 9 March 2018. The lead members noted Promenade bins, flag poles and flags would be purchased before the end of the March 2018. The Town Clerk asked if the bin store, planters and plants would be purchased for Queen Street this month. The lead members confirmed this work was planned when the vacant property in Queen Street is being refurbished.
The lead members noted the Commissioners had received three quotes for the removal of the existing Bowling Green shelter roof and for its replacement. These quotes were between £4,500 and £5,250 and all three contractors had confirmed this work would be completed prior to 1 April 2018. The Lead members agreed to accept the lowest quote for this work and to use the subcontractor to remove the existing roofing material.
The lead members noted the Department of Infrastructure’s sea wall contractor had approached the Commissioners about moving the sand on the Town Beach at end of their works.  The lead members agreed to undertake this work with this equipment.
The lead members noted the Technical Officer would bring the business case for the external refurbishment of properties at Reayrt Aalin to the April meeting. 
The lead members noted trial holes will be undertaken for the proposed industrial units in March to permit the foundation design to be completed. This work will permit the final building regulation statutory approval to be in place and to identify the location of existing services for this development proposal. 
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 4 February 2018 from an electrical subcontractor based in Peel. The lead members asked the officers to confirm this company and their workforce had all the relevant certificates to undertake electrical works for the Commissioners.

The lead members noted the toilet cleaning contract was scheduled to be in place for 1 April 2018.

The lead members noted the content of the letter from the Manx Utility Authority dated 5 March 2018 to provide street lighting services to the Commissioners. The lead members agreed the Town Clerk could sign this contract for the provision of street lighting maintenance services.

The lead members reviewed the costings for an electric staff van and a diesel staff van. The lead members agreed, at this time, the Commissioners should purchase a diesel van which would cost £7,000 less than an electric model. The Town Clerk asked if a hybrid fuel van was available and the Technical Officer confirmed a vehicle of this type was not available from the Government vehicle purchase scheme.
The lead members noted no further update was available on the possible purchase of a hoist for the Commissioners use.
The lead members noted the contents of the communication from the Peel Castle Hotel dated 24 February 2018. The lead members noted the local painting contractor who had originally painted this building was undertaking the remedial works following the removal of the Christmas lighting. 
The lead members noted no notifiable accident had occurred in February. The Technical Officer reported he had prepared all the risk assessments for the internal auditor. He was scheduled to discuss this matter with the auditor during March 2018.

The lead members noted the Technical Officer’s report confirming the exercise equipment on the Promenade was in a poor condition because it was exposed to the marine environment. He requested permission to relocate this equipment to the swimming pool. The lead members agreed to relocate this equipment to the Derby Road swimming pool site along with the other equipment from the Headlands Field.
The lead members noted no enforcement activities were reported to the meeting.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication from the Peel Heritage Trust dated 5 February 2018 concerning the replacement of the Headland’s wall.  The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the next Board meeting.
The lead members noted the Playpark safety inspection would take place on 9 April 2018.
The lead members noted the Commissioners had 10 oil tanks available for public auction. The lead members agreed to advertise these oil tanks for sale by sealed bid with a two week bid period.
Item 13 Peel Hill and Patrick Coast ASSI Proposal (Deferred Item)

This deferred item was discussed earlier in the agenda.

Item 14 Consultation on General Data Protection Regulations (Deferred Item)

This deferred item was discussed earlier in the agenda.

Item 15 Public Rights of Way Policy and Strategy 2018 – 2028 

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s Public Rights of Way Policy and Strategy document. Ms Hannan stated the installation of public art should be considered on the Douglas to Peel disused railway line and the provision of a  suitable new surface to the path. Mr Lace raised concerns over the drainage system on this route including the river outfalls which ware blocked with silt. Mr Convery proposed the contents of the document should be noted. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 16 Civic Amenity Site Charges 2018
The Board noted the content of Civic Amenity Site disposal charges from 1 April 2018. 

Item 17 Headlands Wall
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 5 February 2018 from the Peel Heritage Trust concerning the replacement of the sandstone boundary wall at the Headlands Field. Mr Heath requested the Commissioners should get actual costs for all the options available. This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 18 Regional Sewerage Treatment Strategy Phase 2 Peel Environment and Infrastructure Report
The Board noted the content of the Environment and Infrastructure Committee report PP2018/0038. Mr Jones stated the report placed too much weight on the evidence of an individual member of the public and not the employees and consultants of the Manx Utility Authority. He was particularly concerned about not using business costs for electricity; the lack of any professional evidence on currents justifying the extension of the outfall; and the emphasis placed on the impact to a regional treatment which are equally as valid for the central treatment of sewerage such as discharging into Peel bay in heavy rainfall conditions and the disposal of leachate. Ms Hannan stated this report represented a further postponement of the sewerage treatment works for Peel. This project was required now and the elimination of the discharge of raw sewerage should be the priority. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should address their concerns formally to local members of the House of Keys, the Chief Minister and the Manx Utility Authority. This proposal was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 18 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	17/106
	The Town Clerk reported he had received a further request for sandstone walling material and Peel kerbs from the voluntary workers in the Cathedral Gardens. The Chairman stated these materials were required for Commissioner’s [rpkects and the Atholl Place regeneration proposals. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed these materials could not be released to a third party.

Mr Jones advised the Board there was a lack of clarity around the review of the 5 year tenancies which the Department of Infrastructure must address as soon as possible for local authority tenants in Peel.

Mr Convery asked what arrangements were in place for special needs swimming pool users at the Western Swimming Pool. Mr Heath confirmed lifts and access arrangements are in place for these users.

Ms Hannan asked the Town Clerk to investigate if pigeons were roosting the St Peter’s Clock Tower again.

Ms Hannan asked if vehicular access was permitted on Michael Street to access the rear yard behind Duncan’s Dinner when the road was closed to vehicular traffic.

Ms Hannan asked why works were being undertaken on the groin at the end of Peel Town Beach.

The meeting ended at 8:05pm
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